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I would like to welcome you to Canberra to the 21st International Convention of the Records Management Association of Australasia.  I would like to thank 
Ms Stephanie Ciempka, the Conference Chairperson and Mr Chris Fripp the National President of the RMAA for inviting me to open your Convention.  

“I wish to acknowledge the traditional owners of the land we are meeting on, the Ngunnawal people.  I respect their continuing culture and the unique contribution they make to the life of this area”.  

In March 2001 in the run-up to the last election we developed a Code of Good Government to frame the manner in which we would govern.  This document was based on the values and principles that we share with the community that we sought to represent.  We sought to reassert a positive political process in response to what we saw as a loss of community confidence in public and social institutions.  I was keen to use words such as Openness, Responsibility and Accountability in my description of what I wanted to do.  It was natural that we saw good records management as one of the key planks in achieving what we set out to do.  

We were aware that the ACT Ombudsman in his 1999 Annual Report stated:  ‘Matters which I believe merit the consideration of the ACT Government include the introduction of legislation for archiving of public records which would create and control standards for record keeping, storage and retrieval of information and archiving procedures’.

I am proud that the Territory Records Act 2002 was one of the first key pieces of legislation that we enacted in response to the commitment that we made to the ACT community.  The main purposes of this Act are to —


(a)
encourage open and accountable government by ensuring that Territory records are made, managed and, if appropriate, preserved in accessible form; and


(b)
preserve Territory records for the benefit of present and future generations; and


(c)
ensure that public access to records is consistent with the principles of the Freedom of Information Act 1989.

This legislation applies to all agencies of the ACT Government.  Every agency of government has to have a Records Management Program which is a public document describing the responsibilities of that agency and what records the agency will create and manage as it undertakes its responsibilities to the ACT and wider community.  This is a very transparent process which sets out up front how long those records will be kept and when they will become open for public access.   

All of these agencies will keep their records in accordance with the Standards for Records Management which have been established under provisions of the Act and administered by the Director of Territory Records.  This will ensure that all agencies will keep their records in a uniform manner which will enable ready monitoring to ensure that agencies are creating and managing their records well.

This regime is not just administered by public servants.  With our commitment to community consultation we have established the Territory Records Advisory Council with representatives from professional and community organisations.  I am pleased to acknowledge that the Records Management Association of Australasia is represented on the Council.  One of the key responsibilities of the Council is to oversight the approval of the Records Disposal Schedules used by all government agencies.  This ensures that the Canberra community has a very active role in deciding how long Government records should be kept and which records will remain in existence for future generations to understand how we have lived and how we have been governed in this decade in this century.  

We have also ensured that there is an Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander representative on the Council to ensure that any records which may assist Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islanders to discover their family heritage are preserved.  

I am pleased that the ACT is now a full member of the Council of Australasian Archives and Records Authorities and that at their last meeting they agreed on a protocol to ensure that Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander people will not be impeded by jurisdictional boundaries as they search out those records that may enable them to learn more about their family history.  

The records that we have today are primarily paper based however I am pleased that my government is looking to the day when electronic records will become the primary means of business and interaction with government.  We have implemented an Integrated Document Management System in the ACT Planning and Land Authority.  The IDMS has already delivered pleasing results with improved service delivery across government and to the community.  Following these results we have commenced a pilot program in a second agency.

My government has recently released “The Canberra Plan”.  In my introduction to the Plan I have said that it will guide our great city’s growth and development for this generation and beyond.  It sets out a vision and strategy that reflects the views and values of Canberrans and responds to the challenges before us.  Our records will be a key element for the government’s accountability as we progress with the implementation of the Canberra Plan.  

Of course records are created for the business purposes of government, however it is these records that after careful stewardship become the documentary heritage of the ACT community.  Our heritage goes back well before Self-Government.  With our current records and those that we have inherited, we have many kilometres of records in our custody.  By 2007 the majority of records older that 20 years will become freely open for public access.  This will be at the time when Canberra reaches 95 years of age and what a resource we will have and what a story will able to be told!

I am pleased to be able to acknowledge the work of the members of the Records Management Association of Australasia in the development of the Territory Records Act 2002 and in the work of the Territory Records Advisory Council.  I can assure that your work has been really appreciated.  For those of you from outside Canberra I welcome you to our city, your National Capital, and wish you well for you Conference here over the next few days.
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